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Literature of educational research supports the existence

of significant relationships among parent self-concepts/

locus of control, child self -concepts/locus of control, and

child achievement. If parent participation in the school

system could be related to parent self-concepts and locus

of control, it would be of interest and significance in the

development and enhancement of the overall educational

and achievement process of that system. It was the purpose

of this study to determine the nature of the relationship

between selected parent participation activities in the

Florida model of Project Follow-Through and parent self-con-

cepts and locus of control.

Persons chosen to participate in this study were those

selected by Project Follow-Through staff and classified as

lower socio-economic members according to Office of Economic

Opportunity Income Poverty Guidelines. Conclusions and



generalizations were therefore restricted to this socio-

economic group

.

Parents exhibited positive measures concerning inter-

personal adequacy, teacher-school relationships, and personal

appearance, and negatives attitudes concerning personal com-

petence on the How I See Myself (PUSH) self-concept scale

prior to project participation. These same parents exhibited

an internal measure, or a positively perceived degree of con-

trol over one's destiny, on the locus of control instrument.

Social Reaction Inventory (SRI).

Of the four selected parent involvement activities,

project participation was most frequent in the basic project

element of the home visitation and successively less frequent

in the other project activities of classroom volunteering,

Parent Advisory Committee meetings, and Parent Advisory

Committee activities. Measurements of project participation

were limited to measurements of frequency.

The multi-variate analysis of canonical correlation

failed to provide predictors of project participation from

pretest attitudinal factors.

Posttest attitudinal change indicated less positive

responses in the HISM factors of interpersonal adequacy,

personal appearance, and teacher-school, and a more positive

response to the HISM factor of personal competence. Also,

post-SRI scores indicated that participants increased in their

degree of Internali ty . This pre-post change was significant



only for the competence factor of the HISM scale and the

SRI measure of locus of control.

Canonical correlation analyses were again used to

investigate the relationships between the independent variable

set of pretest attitudinal and project participation measures

with a dependent variable set of posttest attitudinal scores.

A strong variability associated with the pretest experience

was indicated, and additional correlations supported the

premise that the participation variables accounted for some

of the posttest attudinal variance. The home visitation

activity was consistently associated with this variance,

and it is the conclusion of this study that parent partici-

pation in the home visitation process, and in this project,

was directly related to positive change in parent self-

concepts and locus of control.



CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

The growing concern and mandate of state and local

school districts for the increased participation of citizens

in advisory, decision-making, and programmatic activities

is, in part, the outgrowth of a national concern and desire

to make the overall educational endeavor more relevant and

effective. Professional educators and laypersons at all

levels of the educational system are striving to meet the

changing needs and desires of its student clientele.

Colleges and universities are encouraged to have citizen

input and involvement in program development and administra-

tion. Technical, vocational, and secondary schools utilize

to an increasing degree resources within their service

communities to train, advise, and regulate programs and

activities. Elementary schools have become aware of the

necessity, and potential, of increased parent participation

in regular and compensatory instructional activities,

federal and state governments have also encouraged increased

parent participation through such legislation and programs

as the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964 (Title II), the

Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1966 (Title I),

the federally funded project Follow-Through vocational/

technical programs, and state regulations such as the Florida

1



mandate of 1973 for the establishment of advisory committees

for school boards (Breivogel and Greenwood, 1973). It is

the specific intention of this study to identify and

examine selected elements of parent participation within

the early childhood educational milieu.

Three historical trends are largely responsible
ior the recent urgent reactivation of interest
and realization of the importance of involving
parents in early child care programs. Accumu-
lative research data have given impetus to a
growing awareness of the basic and critical
nature of parent involvement for producing healthy
happy, and active child-learners, regardless of
whether those learners are yet in some sort of
more formal child care or schooling system, or in
the primary care of parent and parent surrogates.

1) The first historical stream feeding the
present rushing tide to involve parents stems
from the undisputed failure of almost all inter-
vention programs without such involvement to
sustain the often considerable cognitive gains
demonstrated during the child's participation in
such a program.

2) A second source of data consists in ob-
served cultural and familial differences in
parent-child interactions.

3) The third factor is accumulating positive
evidence of the effectiveness of parent involve-
ment in young children's education in influencing
academic motivation. (Honig, 1975, pp. 9-14)

There is little doubt in contemporary thought that

parent and family involvement is, and should become, more

pervasive in child development programs and early education

(Lillie, 1975). Research efforts, such as the work of Gray,

Klaus, Miller, and Forrester (1970), Karnes (1972), and

Levenstein (1970) point out that educational efforts in

day care centers, nurseries, Head Start Centers, and public

schools should be augmented with training programs for the



parents of those children involved. Deutsch (1964) feels

that appropriately organized cognitive stimulation during

the early years can be highly effective in accelerating

the development of intellectual functions. A summary of

the 19 76 Gordon and Guinagh longitudinal study indicates

that there are clear, lasting school achievement and per-

formance effects for children who were in the parent education

program with their parents. Several investigations (Casler,

1965; Rheingold, 1961; Sayegh and Dennis, 1965; White,

Castle and Held, 1964) have demonstrated the feasibility of

positively altering early development through introducing

stimulation programs for infants.

Working with the child is therefore not enough. What

is needed is a coordinated effort to identify the ecological

variables of the family and community which need to be

changed for the child's good, as well as for that of the

family and community, and to try to change them. "The

devastating effects oF the environment cannot be changed

until the environment itself is changed" (Palmer, 1976, p. 3).

Studies such as Brookover, Thomas, and Fatterson (1964);

Combs (1964); Fink (1962); Shaw and Alves (1963); Shaw,

Edson, and Bell (1960); Wattenburg and Clifford (1966) and

others (to be further discussed later in this study) clearly

indicate that child achievement is significantly related

to child self-concept: and locus of control. Additionally,

research by Combs and Spoer (1963), Rogers (19 58), Battle

and Rotter (1963), Crandall, Katkovsky, and Crandall (1965)



and many more indicates that child self-concepts and locus

of control are significantly related to those same measures

in parents and "significant others."

It would, therefore, be extremely important to identify

specific activities and experiences which could be signif-

icantly related to positive changes in parent self-concept

and locus of control, and thereby, related to child self-

concept, locus of control, and ultimately, child achieve-

ment .

The Problem

The purpose of this study is to determine the nature

of the relationship between selected types of lower socio-

economic parent participation in school activities and

parent self-concepts and internal-external locus of control.

This study will specifically address the following questions

1. What is the nature of the measured self-

concept and locus of control of lower socio-

economic parents prior to their participation

in this study?

2. Do lower socio-economic parents exhibit nega-

tive measures on each of four factors of a

self-concept scale?

3. Do lower socio-economic parents exhibit an

external measure on a locus of control scale?

4. What is the nature of parent participation in

the following four selected activities:



1) Policy Advisory Committee Meetings,

2) Policy Advisory Committee Activities,

3) Classroom Volunteering, and 4) Home

Visitations?

5. Will parent participation be most frequent

in the basic program element of Home Visits

and become successively less frequent in

Parent Advisory Committee Activities, Parent

Advisory Committee Meetings, and least frequent

in Classroom Volunteering?

6. What factors of parent self-concept and

measure of internal-external locus of con-

trol can individually and in combination pre-

dict the type and/or frequency of parent

participation in the four selected participa-

tion activities?

7. What is the nature of the pre/post change in

measures of self-concept and locus of control

after participation in this study?

8. What is the nature of the relationship between

the four selected parent participation activities

and pre/post change in measures of self-

concept and locus of control?

Delimitations and Limitations

The following delimitations are basic to this investi-

gation :



1. The primary source of data for this study

will be the recorded participation of an

estimated sample (n) of 180 parents in

Richmond, Virginia, newly enrolled in the

Florida Model of Project Follow-Through.

2. Parent participation measures will be selected

from programmed activities of the Florida

Model of Project Follow-Through.

3. Self-concept and internal-external locus of

control measures are self-reported and

administered by local (Richmond) project

personnel

.

4. The Plow I See Myself (HISM) Scale is assumed

to measure parent self-concepts, and the Social

Reaction Inventory (SRI) is assumed to measure

parent internal-external locus of control.

5. Persons chosen to participate in this study

are those selected by Project Follow-Through

staff and classified as lower socio-economic

members according to Office of Economic

Opportunity (0E0) Income Poverty Guidelines

( See Appendi x A)

.

The following limitations are recognized:

1. The self report nature of the HISM and SRI

may not accurately reflect the real behavior

and beliefs of the participating parents.

Reactive and testing threats to validity may



2. Data collection is the responsibility of

the Richmond project personnel with the

Florida Model Sponsor providing consultative

and evaluative services.

3. Data will be collected from persons in the

state of Virginia. Therefore, generalisations

may be restricted to similar socio-economic

members in the Richmond school district and

in other school districts with a comparable

socio-economic mix.

Definition of Terms

Folicy Advisory Committee ( FAC

)

. An organization of Follow-

Through parents authorized to take a cooperative role in

program decision-making. Representatives of other groups

and the Follow-Through staff may, with PAC approval,

participate. The PAC elects its own officers, makes its

own meeting plans, has its own funds, plans how to use

these funds, organizes its own activities, and makes its own

rules

.

Policy Advisory Committee Meetings and Activities . PAC

meetings will be defined as those planning, budgeting, and

decision-making sessions authorized and conducted by the

PAC. All other sponsored activities will be distinguished

as PAC Activities.

Home Visitation . Two adults, usually mothers from low-

income backgrounds, are trained to work in the classroom



with the teacher as a team. These adults, called "parent

educators," also visit the homes of the children in the

classroom weekly in order to teach an enrichment type

learning activity called a "task" to the child's mother,

who later teaches it to the child.

Classroom Volunteering . Parents are encouraged to partici-

pate in the classroom as parent volunteers by the parent

educator during home visits, as well as by the PAC , the

classroom teacher, and other program personnel. Whenever

possible, parent volunteers are involved in the actual

classroom instructional process. Teachers, parent educators,

and parent volunteers each take their turn at the clerical,

housekeeping, and other non-instructional activities which

must occur within the classroom.

Self-concept . "Those perceptions, beliefs, feelings, at-

titudes, and values which the individual views as describing

himself" (Perkins, 1958, p. 2?1). A more detailed descrip-

tion of this measure will be given in the Instrumentation

section of this study.

Internal-Pxternal Locus of Control . Locus of control

refers to the disposition to perceive one's reinforcements

as consequences of one's own behavior or as due to extrinsic

factors; those who believe that they exercise some control

over their destinies are considered to be internally con-

trolled. Externals believe that their reinforcements are

controlled by luck, chance, fate, or powerful others

(Rotter, 1966).



CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The major topic under investigation in this study is

parent participation in the school system and its relation-

ship to parent self-concepts and locus of control measures.

This relationship becomes a significant link in the educa-

tional process when associated with two previously researched

relationships in this process: 1) child self concepts/

locus of control, and child achievement, and 2) parent

self-concepts/locus of control, child self-concepts/locus

of control.

This review will cite related research which documents

these two significant relationships and then describe parent

participation/parent education programs, characteristics,

goals and activities.

Child Self-Concepts, Locus of Control, and Achievement

Academic achievement in the educational process is the

subject of much research and in the opinion of most is the

complex product of many variables. Sex, race, and socio-

economic status among other characteristics of the student

clientele as well as parental-environmental influence,

teachers, school, and the curriculum are integrally involved

in determining the rate and extent of academic achievement.



10

One of the subsets of this very complex system of deter-

mining factors is that of the self-concept and locus of

control. Research has suggested the importance of the role

of the self-concept, and the closely related concept of

locus of control, with achievement in all areas of life.

Piaget and Inhelder (1965) called the earliest self an

"undifferentiated absolute" where there are no boundaries;

neither between one's body and other objects nor between

reality and fantasy. "The self is more than a possession,

it is the center of the individual's universe of experience

and is the criteria against which the world is measured"

(Purkey, 1967, p. 4). The self-concept, then, moves with

experience to bring greater definition to this earliest

"undifferentiated absolute." It becomes a "hypothetical

construct devised to explain the continuing effect of past

experience on present behavior" (Llabre, 1977, p. 1) and

includes "those perceptions, beliefs, feelings, attitudes,

and values which the individual views as describing himself"

(Perkins, 1958, p. 221). As an attitude, the self-concept

involves three components: cognitive, affective, and

behavioral (Goodman, 1972) and is considered an important

factor both in guiding a person's immediate behavior and

in the later development of his personality (Combs and

Snygg, 1959).

As postulated by Arthur Combs and Spoer (1963), Carl

Rogers (1958), Purkey (1967), and others, the self has

numerous properties, some of which are these:
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The self develops out of the invididual '

s

interaction and communication with his
environment; it is a social product.
The individual's perceptions of himself and
his environment will determine his behavior.
The individual's continuous struggle to
maintain and enhance the perceived self is
the basic motive for all behavior; thus,
people are always motivated.
The self strives for consistency and
behaves in ways which are consistent
with itself; self-concepts are followed in
a compu 1 s i ve manner

.

Learning is more rapid if it is perceived
Ivy the learner as related to positive
aspects of self.
The self determines what is perceived and the
closer the experience to self, the greater
its effect.
The self can be changed through school
experiences

.

Understanding these properties of the self it becomes

clear, then, why the self-concept is so significantly

related to academic achievement and is confirmed in research

studies by Allport (1936), Davidson and Lang (1960), Gough

(1955), and Hart shore and May (1930). Research by

Wattenburg and Clifford in 19 6 6 clearly indicates that

measures of self-concept and ratings of ego-strength made

at the beginning of kindergarten are more predictive of

reading achievement two-and-one-half years later than are

measures of intelligence. This study indicates that

self attitudes stand in a causal relationship to later

achievement and this effect is long-lasting. Shaw, Edson,

and Bell (1960) found that male achievers feel relatively

more positive about themselves than do male underachievers

.

Fink (1962) concluded that there is a significant relation-

ship between self-concept and academic underachievernent , and
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that this relationship appears stronger In boys than in

girls. Shaw and Alves (1963) confirmed Shaw's 1960 study

and added that male underachievers were less accepting of

self and attributed a similar lack of self-acceptance to

their peers. There also appeared a difference in the

general perceptual mode between males and females. Combs

in 1964 contrasted underachievers and achievers and found

that they "saw themselves as: less adequate and less ac-

ceptable to others; saw peers and adults as less acceptable;

showed less effective approach to problems, and less freedom

and adequacy of emotional expression" (p. 48). Brookover,

Thomas, and Patterson ( 1964) found a significant and positive

correlation between self-concept and performance in the

academic role, specific self-concepts of ability related

to specific academic areas, and, finally, that the self-concept

was significantly and positively correlated with perceived

evaluation of the student by other significant people.

Additionally, Bilker (1970), Lefcourt and Ladwig (1965),

and Battle (1962) found that Negroes were significantly

more external in their control expectancies than Caucasians,

and that this degree of externality was related to academic

underachievement

.

Research clearly indicates that self-concept is a

major factor in the academic achievement of the child.

Further, it is theoretically clear that the self-concept of

the child is related to those of his mother and father,
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teacher, and significant others. Research confirms this

theoretical assumption.

Parent Self-Concepts/Locus of Control, and Child
SeT F-Concepts/hociis of Control

During the early developmental years a child is com-

pletely dependent upon the love and care of those responsible

for him. The nature of this love and care has an over-

whelming influence on the way the infant sees himself and

the world (Purkey, 1967). If the experiences with important

people in his life are good, then the child can begin to

grow and develop to his fullest potential. Love is facilitated,

and intelligence is increased by exposure to an enriched

and varied perceptual environment. Loretan (1966) felt

that any of the early years spent in a poor environment

are almost irreti^ievable. For good or bad, the child is

molded by the behavior of the significant people in his

life.

Sigel (1964) stated that one of the reasons why child-

ren from disadvantaged homes have difficulty in kindergarten

and first grade is that they have not had appropriate stimu-

lation during the early years. Lewis (1963) stresses the

significance of the first three years of life in the future

cognitive development of the child, and states that the

process of the growth of meaning during the second year of

life is a complex interaction of cognitive and affective

factors. "Any behavior of significant people that causes
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a young child to think ill of himself, to feel inadequate,

incapable, unworthy, unwanted, unloved, unable is crippling

to the self" (Purkey, 1967, p. 7). Significantly, Grant

(1967) found that the transmission of self-concept is largely

a one-way process from adults to children.

Moss and Kagan (1964- ) reporting on the Fels Research

Institute Longitudinal Study which followed 36 males and 35

females from birth to adulthood found that maternal treatment

from birth to three years of age was generally a better pre-

dictor of child and adult intellectual status than was maternal

treatment of the child during subsequent periods of life.

This was based upon Stanford Binet testing, observations,

and interviews. Hess, Shipman, Brophy, and Baer (1968) found

that parent conveyance of positive attitudes toward educa-

tion and school and realistic expectations for the child's

behavior were significant predictors of the child's performance

Bradshaw (1968) looked at several factors of maternal behavior

and infant performance in environmentally disadvantaged homes.

Such factors as maternal verbalizations, maternal punish-

ment and discipline, infant performances on speech and

hearing, family density, intelligence, housing, paternal/

maternal relationships, and nutrition were analyzed. Results

indicated a cause/effect relationship but were not precise

or specific. Other investigations in the area of intel-

lectual stimulation of infants from environmentally deprived

situations have demonstrated gains for the experimental

groups on measures of intellectual functioning associated
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with increased levels of stimulation (Klaus and Gray, 1965;

Kittrell, 1968; Gordon, 1969). Deutsch (1964), Rheingold

(1961), Sayegh and Dennis (1965), Casler (1965), and White,

Castle and Held (1964) have each studied the possibility of

positively changing early development through stimulation

programs. However, the nature of the experiences which

initiate adaptation and stimulation is not fully understood.

Weschler (1971) hypothesized that one way to improve

the self-acceptance of an underachieving child might be to

improve the mother's attitude toward the child. Mothers of

underachievers underwent group counseling, and later testing

indicated that boys achieved an increased self -acceptance

and a sustained academic improvement. Achievement was

measured by the California Test of Mental Maturity, while

self-concept was measured by five sorts of the Catherall-

Reece, Ipsative, True-Ideal, Q-sort Upper Elementary Test.

Underachieving boys whose mothers did not undergo counseling

did not improve on either measure.

Another important variable demonstrated by Bayley

and Schaeffer (J 960) and Samuels (1969) indicate that many

personality and behavioral traits of the mother tend to be

functions of the mother's socio-economic class. Those

studies indicate that socio-economic status is a factor in

the transmission of self-concept from mother to child.

Battle and Rotter (1963) found that low socio-economic class
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(determined by father's or mother's occupation) was

related to a feeling of powerlessness (externality). Dean

(1961) reports similar findings. Franklin (1963), Crandall

et al. (1965) and Strodtbeck ( 19 58 ) found that the lower

the socio-economic class of an individual, the more likely

he will be external. The importance of this relationship

to the transmission of self-concept variables is presented

in a study by Phares (1965). Phares indicates that internally

oriented people are able to induce significantly greater

changes in the expressed attitudes of others than externally

controlled ones. This may indicate that internals have more

influence in changing the child's self-concept than externals.

Externals would then tend to breed externals and be less

effective in bringing about any positive change in the

child's locus of control.

Goff (1949), Ausubel (1963), and Kvaraceus (1965)

state that the position of the American Negro leads to nega-

tive self -perceptions , and Coleman (1966) emphasized the

importance of the Negro's perceptions of inability to control

his own environment. Additional studies by Rotter and as-

sociates show a high correlation between internal control

and affi] Pit ion and initiative in improving the conditions

of school performance (Gore and Rotter, 1963; Rotter, 1966).

Friejo, Gordon, and Bilker (1968) investigated control

expectancy in the Early Child Stimulation Through Parent

Education project and found a significant difference
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between Negro and white mothers. White mothers had

significantly lower (more internal) scores on the Social

Reaction Inventory, and the same group of mothers in-

vestigated by Friejo et al. were found to be low on the

Autonomy factor of the How I See Myself Scale (HISM).

There was also a low but significant correlation between

the Interpersonal Adequacy factor of the HISM and the Social

Reaction Inventory (SRI).

Finally, a study at the University of Florida took

self-concept measures from 32 3 Florida Model Follow Through

kindergarten and first grade children and their mothers at

the beginning and end of the 1968-69 school year. The

mothers and children were compared with a variety of

statistical techniques, and the author concluded: 1) mother's

self-concept measures (HISM and SRI) are related to children's

self-concept measures (Child's Self-Social Constructs Test),

and 2) mother's self-concept measures are related to change

in children's self-concept measures over the course of the

year ( To ceo, 19 7 ) .

Parent Fducation and Parent Participation

The integration of parent education and parent partici-

pation programs into the mainstream of the American educa-

tional system has been a long, slowly developing process.

European educator-philosophers such as Pestalozzi (1965)

and Froebel (190 7) emerged as leaders in the parent involve-

ment process and were commonly associated with such American



educators as Dewey and the Progressive Education movement

in the early 1900 ' s. The child-study movement, the PTA,

parent cooperative nursery schools and the community school

movement each characteristically contained elements designed

to generate increased parent participation in the educational

process. In addition, the country's social system increas-

ingly demanded the active participation of schools in the

democratization of the society for all of its members. This

national desire has continued to the present and often

centers its energy in the form of compensatory programs.

Compensatory programs were initially designed to "remedy"

"deficient" child groups of lower socio-economic members.

But educators who began to work with the children of the

socially disadvantaged soon realized that there were problems

associated with the value systems of the parents, the at-

titudes of parents associated with these values, and the

value systems of schools and the success of the children

within these value systems (Karnes and Zehrback, 1975).

Deutsch (196 3) suggests a number of characteristics normally

found in the milieu of the environmentally disadvantaged.

These include overcrowding, sub-standard housing, lack of

sanitary facilities, restriction to the immediate environ-

ment, few toys and creative materials, and reduced verbal

communication. In addition to these demographic or struc-

tural variables as Gordon (1976) would call them, there are

the attitudinal and process home variables which also play

an important role in the child-development process. These
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would include areas such as educational aspirations for

the child, parental self -concepts and locus of control,

academic guidance, intellectuality, dominance patterns,

stimulation, and reinforcement practices.

An educational system which attempts to remedy inef-

fective development in the child-learning triad of parents,

child, and the program without parental involvement is

destined to only marginal success (Lillie, 1975). Schein-

field (1969) proposes that . . .

parents cannot construe a child's relationship
to the world in ways that are fundamentally
different from the way they construe their own
relationship to the world. Therefore, to change
child-rearing practices effectively, one must
change the parent's own experience in the world.
The required changes in child-rearing would
necessitate significant shifts in family cultures,
particularly a shift from a family environment in
which the chief concerns of child-rearing center
on external control or avoidance of trouble, to
one in which the internal experience of the
child and the development of competence become
pivotal family concerns. If parents are to foster
competence in their children, then it would seem
imperative that the parents experience "competence-
gaining-activity" in their own lives. (pp. 2-3)

If the parent does not perceive these "competence-gaining-

activities" as having been gained through valid experience,

then Scheinfield suggests that there is relatively little

chance for substantial change.

Involvement of parents with the process of their

children's learning in ways consistent with a given compen-

satory program is advantageous in several ways. First,

such involvement often bridges a continuity gap which may

exist between home and school. The use of parental-applied
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techniques can encourage the practice ot important cog-

nitive skills lacking in many disadvantaged children.

Third, the indirect effects of parental self-worth and

respect engendered by a meaningful contribution to their

children's development may go a long way toward improving

affectional relationships in the home (Evans, 1975). As

Weikart and Lambie (1968) suggest, the most fruitful out-

comes of compensatory programs could be in terms of changes

in parental behavior and the total home environment of dis-

advantaged children.

Head Start

In an effort to rectify the cultural disadvantages of

an increasingly large number of children, the federal

government began a series of compensatory programs in the

early 1960's. Chief among these programs was Operation

Head Start, initiated on a national scale in the summer of

1965. This "concrete deployment of resources to wage the

war on poverty" was mainly concerned with early childhood

education but included many other facets (Evans, 1975, p.

64). Project Head Start was conceived as a seven-component,

multidisciplinary enterprise including education, medical-

dental care, nutrition, social services, psychological

services, parent education, and the involvement of community

volunteers (Evans, 19 75). Head Start goals included among

others

:

- helping the emotional and social development
of the child by encouraging self-confidence,
spontaneity, curiosity, and self-discipline.
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-increasing the child's capacity to relate
positively to family members and others while
at the same time strengthening the family's
ability to relate positively to the child and
his problems

.

-developing in the child and his family a re-
sponsible attitude toward society, and fostering
constructive opportunities for society to work
together with the poor in solving their problems.

-increasing the sense of dignity and self worth
within the child and his family. (p. 12)

In addition. Head Start served to illuminate the general

question of how to achieve changes in local institutions

utilizing a nationwide educational innovation as the inter-

vention strategy (National Survey of the Impacts of Head

Start Centers on Community Institutions, 1970).

Some well known figures in the social and behavioral

sciences contend that there is no evidence that the goals

of early compensatory education have been accomplished

(Palmer, 1976). Bronfenbrenner , in his U.S. Department of

Health, Education, and Welfare report of 1974, states that

early results indicate that the effects were short-lived,

modest achievement gains, with substantial overlap in the

distributions for experimental and control groups. Experi-

mental groups did not continue to make gains when the inter-

vention was discontinued for one year. But, this evidence

of failure is with respect to cognitive change (IQ).

Bronfenbrenner stated that "there is evidence that such

programs are contributing in important ways to the develop-

ment and welfare of the child and his family, community

and society" (p. 52). Bronfenbrenner also felt that the

evidence for social change as well as cognitive performance

was inconclusive, but the review finds that "the magnitude
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of IQ gain was Inversely related to the age at which the

child entered the program, the greatest gains being made

by children enrolled as one and two year olds" (p. 53).

Bronfenbrenner's Head Start Survey also found that, in

terms of parent participation, the greater the frequency of

participation in Head Start programs, the greater the change

process. In the communities surveyed there was a notable

increase in the participation of parents in the activities

of, and decisions concerning, local institutions. One

manifestation of change was the increase in the numbers of

volunteers helping with school-sponsored activities.

Another is the greater use of school facilities after class

hours for all types of community meetings, adult-education

classes, and service programs. In many communities it

was noted that the schools had begun to encourage greater

involvement by low-income parents, changing policies and

regulations to permit this. A majority of the school sys-

tems surveyed had been influenced by the activities of

neighborhood or parent organizations seeking involvement in

or control over school affairs. In many communities parent

advisory committees had been formed by grass-roots organi-

zations. These were both permanently established organiza-

tions and groups established for a special purpose.

The results of this 1974 survey cannot be construed

as solely derivative of operation Head Start. They reflect

to a great extent the influence of subsequent Federal pro-

jects developed throughout the late 1960's and early 1970's.
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Day Care, Parent-Child Centers, and the Florida
Parent Education Program

Federal Interagency Day Care Guidelines of 1968

reflect the growing mandate for parental involvement. They

required specifically that:

Parents must have the opportunity to become
involved themselves in the making of
decisions concerning the nature and operation
of the day care facility.
Parents must be provided with opportunities
at times convenient to them to work with the
program and whenever possible to observe their
children in the day care facility.
Whenever an agency provides day care for 4 or
more children, there must be a Policy Advisory
Committee with a set percentage of parents
selected by the parents themselves. (pp. 10-11)

In the fall of 1966 a White House Task Force on Early

Childhood Education was convened at the request of

President Lyndon B. Johnson (Costello, 1970). This group

was made up of acknowledged experts in the field of early

childhood education drawn from across the country and had

the assignment of reviewing the field and making recommenda-

tions. In February 1967, as a direct result of recommenda-

tions made by the White House Task Force, the President

delivered a special message to Congress on Children and Youth

He requested the development of 2 5 comprehensive services

programs for families with children under three years of

age to be called the Parent and Child Centers (PCC's).

The Parent-Child Centers Program was established within

Head Start in the Office of Economic Opportunity and

directed by three members of the Washington Head Start Staff.
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The budget provided a $10,000 planning grant and a grant

of $175,000 for first year operations for each center,

to serve a maximum of 100 children under three years, and

their families. The following criteria, as listed by

Costello in her 1970 national survey, were required of all

grantees :

1 • O utreach recruitment and admissions procedures
which would guarantee that selected families
were economically disadvantaged.

2. Comprehensive health care for children, health
care and health education for parents and
siblings, family planning services, and pre-
natal care.

3. Children's programs designed to facilitate
physical, intellectual, and emotional develop-
ment .

4. Parent activi ties designed to strengthen:
(a) Understanding of child development,
(b) Competence as family managers,
(c) Skills essential to making a living,

including maximum opportunities for
FCC employment,

(d) Self-confidence and self-image as parents,
(e) family relationships, i.e. husband-wife,

parent-child

,

(f) Role of the father within the family.

5. Social services for the entire family.

6

.

Programs designed to increase family participation
in the neighborhood and the community in terms of:
(a) Becoming knowledgeable about its resources and

taking advantage of available opportunities,
(b) Stimulating the family to become participating,

responsible, and active members of the community

7. Training program for both professionals and para-
professionals, which must include the recruitment
and training of neighborhood recruits and volunteers
of many age groups to work alongside the profes-
sional staff.

8. A Program of research and evaluation developed in
cooperation with an appropriate institution such
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as a University or a Clinic and designed to
describe and measure the progress of the
programs for children, parents and other
family members; as well as program contents
and costs. It was also to produce packaged
instructional materials and handbooks on how
to operate the program. (It was expected that
each center's research and evaluation program
would be related to a comprehensive research
and evaluation subcommittee organized by GEO,
the Children's Bureau, Public Health Service,
and the Office of Education of the Department
of Health, Education and Welfare. (pp. 53-54)

As this clearly indicates, the federal government was

getting more and more in the business of parent education

end the Washington commitment did not stop with the Head

Start and Parent-Child Centers. Many research grants were

awarded to private and state systems to investigate more

effective means of parent education. Among these grants

was the Florida Parent Education Program under the direction

of Ira Gordon at the University of Florida.

This 1967 project specifically focused on the family

so that the support system for the child's Intellectual

growth might endure. Results at age six showed that children

in the experimental group for all three years or for two

consecutive years were superior to the control group on

the S tanford-BInet . These differences were evident at

least three years after the termination of the project

(Gordon and Guinagh, 1976).

Other results at age six indicated that the families

had been affected by the Florida Parent Education Program.

Interviews were conducted with mothers at the time of

testing in the child's sixth year. A significantly higher
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percentage of experiental mothers reported involvement in

an educational program after project termination, higher

educational expectations for the child, and more purchasing

of tovs and use of the toys in direct instruction of the

child. There was also more personal activity by the mother

in her use of community resources such as the library

(Gordon and Guinagh, 19 76).

Research continued to support these conclusions. Mayeske

(1973, d. iv) showed that about 85 percent of the variation

in average achievement between schools is associated with

measures of the family background. Program success was

enhanced in all respects when intervention strategies

included efforts to activelv involve and educate the Darents

(Gordon, 1968; Klaus and Gray, 1969; McCarthy, 1969; Weikert

and Lambie, 1968; Willmon, 1969). Research also demonstrated

that the influence of the home seems more critical than the

quality of education the child receives at school in af-

fecting school achievement (Coleman, 1966; Jencks , 1972;

Mos teller and Moynihan, 19 72). Strodtbeck (1958), Hertzig,

Birch, Thomas, and Mendez (1968) suggest that one of the

more promising methods of early intervention involves as-

sisting parents to become better teachers in day-to-day

transactions with their children. Carew (1976) concep-

tualized the interactive intellectual experiences of the

child and stated that the parent plays a critical role in

the child's development as a teacher, entertainer, playmate,

converser, and blender of roles. The interactor is
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responsible either solely or jointly with the child for

the "manifest intellectual content of the experience"

(Carew, 1976, p. 12). A prototype for the coordination of

parent education with compensatory education is the Florida

Model of Project Follow-Through (Gordon, 1968).

Project Follow-Through and the Florida Model

Formulated primarily to service Head Start graduates,

Project Follow-Through is available to children who come

from other preschool programs for the disadvantaged (Evans,

19 75). Eligibility is limited to children from low-income

homes as defined by the poverty line index of the 0E0 (see

Appendix A)

.

Follow-Through was initiated on a pilot basis in 1967

with a fiscal allocation totalling $15 million dollars, and

authorized to full-scale in 1968 under the Economic Oppor-

tunity Act of 1964 . Programs were established throughout

the nation with a fiscal budget of $30 million dollars which

serviced over 16,000 children (Evans, 1975). According to

Ms. Rose Koury of the National Follow-Through Office,

Washington, D.C., the 1977-78 budget will reach approximately

$54 million dollars and involve over 76,000 children and

their families.

A fundamental assumption of Project Follow-Through is

that further environmental planning can provide a more sus-

tained pattern of early gains by Head Start, or at least

further increase the probability of long-term benefits
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(Evans, 1975). In addition, a philosophy supporting the

development of educational alternatives is reflected in

the subsidization of nineteen "program models," each of

which emphasizes somewhat different intervention strategies.

These planned variations range along continua with elements

such as structure, parental involvement and cognitive

activities; they Include major evaluation components and

move within the context of broad community social and health

service Involvement (Evans, 1975).

Project Follow-Through operates under the theoretical

assumption that parent education may take many forms but

basically involves parents in four, or five, types or levels

of participation (Gordon, 1970). These include:

1) Audience ; bystander-observer - Here the parent
visits or observes the school, or day-care
center to see what the wise, professional
teacher accomplishes. This has been called
"educational imperialism.

"

2) Teacher of the child - At this level the school
normally suggests areas of change or
development and recommended activities to
produce this change. Here a bias of the school
changing the family to meet its standards may
occur.

3) Volunteer - The parent takes an active role in
the school as an aide or volunteer with the goal
of changing or helping the child and the parent to change
skills and attitudes.

4) Trained workers - This involves varying degrees of
training to develop the skills of parents to
assist in teaching, counseling, and assisting
in roles in and out of the school.

5) A f if tli approach to parental participation and
involvement is to honor the right of the
parents to control the school board and the
school system. Offered by Campbell in Community
Control (1968), local control means that
parents become decision-makers rather than
recipients of a pre-detexnmined system. (p. 53)
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Grounded in this philosophy and intent upon including

parents at the highest levels of participation, the 1975-76

Florida Model of Project Follow-Through operates eleven

school systems in ten states (Jacksonville, Florida; Tampa,

Florida; Winnsboro , South Carolina; Houston, Texas; Jonesboro,

Arkansas; Chattanooga, Tennessee; Lawrenceburg , Indiana;

Richmond, Virginia; Lac du Flambeau, Wisconsin; Philadelphia,

Pennsylvania; Yakima, Washington). The Florida Model attempts

to involve parents in three ways: (1) through home visita-

tions, (2) involvement in program decision making and

activities; and (3) through classroom volunteering.

As established by the Florida Sponsor, home visita-

tions are conducted by two adults, usually from low-income

backgrounds who are trained to work in the classroom with

the teacher as a team. These adults, called "parent

educators," also visit the homes of the children in the

classroom weekly in order to teach an enrichment type

learning activity to the child's mother, who later teaches

it to the child.

Before the parent edcuator makes a home visit, she

plans for the visit with the teacher and relays evaluative

information after each visit to the teacher. Each parent

educator will normally spend one half of each day in the

classroom assisting the teacher and the other half in making

home visits

.
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Parents of children involved in Follow Through par-

ticipate in program decision-making through the Policy

Advisory Committee (PAC). The PAC serves as the governing

body for each program and often includes mini-PAC's for

each school involved and a city-wide PAC for the larger

communities. PAC members make decisions concerning program

personnel selection, budgets, proposal content, evaluation

and development of home learning activities, and also plan

and conduct numerous educational and recreational activities.

Parents are encouraged to participate in both PAC meetings

and activities and are often assisted with transportation

by parent educators and other interested parents.

Parents are also encouraged to participate in the

classroom as parent volunteers and whenever possible are

involved in instructional activities. Parent volunteers

also serve, as do teachers and parent educators, in planning,

clerical and general housekeeping activities.

Through the three processes the Florida Model attempts

to develop a flow of communication and a system of inter-

actions between the home and the school. The beneficiary

of these interactions is not only the child, but also the

parent, family, school, and community.

Conclusions

Research consistently provides evidence that parents

influence the intellectual, affective and interaction pat-

terns of their children by the nature of the parent-child
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relationship (Grotberg, 1969). "The beliefs of parents

and the effects of these beliefs on their children are

inextricably woven into the learning potential" (Adkins,

1975, p. 2). Alice Honig, a leader in contemporary parent

education, states that parent involvement has been an "anti-

dote to professional arrogance" by dramatically spotlighting

the parents' ro]e in the development process (1975, p. ix)

.

Parent involvement has played a crucial role in linking

the child's home-community world with his formal learning

environment and has challenged educators to think critically

about parents' rights to participate in decisions affecting

their children (Honig, 1975). An educational system which

fails to maximize the parent involvement potential can never

be more than partially effective, and as Adkins (1975)

says, "the boundaries which restrict the utilization of

parents in the educational program are limitless. They are

dependent only upon educational creativity and enthusiasm"

(p. 5).



CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

In order to answer the questions developed in Chapter I,

this study has identified and selected a group of parents

whose participation in a parent education program was moni-

tored and analyzed over the period of one school year.

Existing instrumentation developed by the University of

Florida Project Follow-Through staff was utilized as well as

existing evaluative processes. Additionally, Richmond

Follow-Through staff were responsible for pre and post self-

concept and locus of control test administration as well as

all other data collection.

The Sample

One hundred eighty-nine parents of kindergarten and

first grade children participating in Project Follow-Through,

Richmond, Virginia, were administered a pre-test measure

of self-concept and locus of control. Of this group, one

hundred forty-six parents were newly enrolled in Project

Follow-Through; forty- three parents were repeating parti-

cipation in the project. For purposes of this study, only

those newly enrolled parents were selected as participants.

Complete data sets were obtained from sixty-one partici-

pants and were the basis for all statistical information.

32
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Each parent was classified as a lower socio-economic member

according to the 1976-77 Office of Economic Opportunity

(0E0) Guidelines (Appendix A) and was, therefore, represen-

tative of other Follow-Through project participants. In

addition, the Richmond project has been cited as one of the

most representative programs of the Florida Model of Project

Follow-Through. This sample and the results of this study

were, therefore, also representative of the Florida Model.

Specific measures were utilized to reduce the influence

of factors jeopardizing internal and external validity.

Selection biases were minimized through the use of a large

sample of the total population. Instrumentation and reac-

tive effects were reduced through the use of the same

observer for both pre and post test administration. Each

participant also had the knowledge that all similar project

participants were tested as an integral element of the

project and not as a special exercise or event. Testing

threats to validity were treated in the statistical analysis

package and recorded along with the final results of the

study

.

Data Collection

The collection of data was supervised by the Richmond

project staff and monitored by this investigator, serving

as the Florida Model Sponsor Assistant Evaluation Coordinator.

Data were collected throughout the 1976-77 school year and

occurred as follows:
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1. Within the first six weeks of the 1976-77

school year parent educators administered

the HISM and SRI instruments to all partici-

pants of this study.

2. Home Visitations were recorded by parent

educators on a weekly basis and forwarded to

Model Sponsor for tabulation.

3. Classroom Volunteering was recorded by

teachers on a weekly basis and forwarded to

the Model Sponsor for tabulation.

4. PAC Meetings and Activities were recorded by

PAC secretaries and forwarded as they occurred

to the Model Sponsor for tabulation.

5. Within the last six weeks of the 19 76-77 school

year, parent educators administered the HISM

and SRI instruments to all participants of this

study

.

Instrumentation

Data collection for this study was accomplished through

the use of the following five instruments:

How I See Myself (HISM) : The HISM (see Appendix B) is a modi-

fication for mothers of Gordon's HISM (1968), which has been

developed and norms established on children grades three

through 12. The scale is a 40-item, five-point, self-report

scale with the direction of the most positive responses vary-

ing for each question. The modification of the scale for use with
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mothers consisted of changing those items which said

girls or boys to women or men and those having to do with

a teacher to the past tense.

A re factoring of the revised HISH Scale for parents

was performed on the data from 2,053 parents from the 1969-70

pretest administration. All items were correlated with each

other, and various statistical operations were performed to

group those items which related highest with each other.

Four such groups, or factors, emerged: 1) Interpersonal

Adequacy , 2) Teacher-School , 3) Fersonal Appearance , and

4 ) Competence .

An item analysis and table of comparisons of old and

new factors is included in Appendix C.

Social Reaction Inventory (SRI) : This scale (see Appendix

D) is a self-report inventory designed to assess attitudes

toward mastery of the environment (Herman, 1970). The SRI

was developed by Bilker (1970) as a modification of the

Rotter (1966) Internal-External Scale. A population mean

and standard deviation for the Rotter I-E Scale were

approximately 8.34 and 3.87, respectively. The first step

in the modification of this scale was changing the language

to a fourth-grade vocabulary level. A test re-test reli-

ability for this modified self-report measure was .78,

about the same level as the original Rotter version (Bilker,

1970) .

Scoring instructions are included in Appendix E.
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PAC Meeting/Acti v ity Sign-In Sheet (PAC M/A) : This

report form (see Appendix F), a Project Follow-Through

Instrument, indicates the date and type of meeting or

activity conducted within each community. Parent name,

child name, type of relationship and teacher name are

also indicated. Type and frequency of parent participation

in this program element will be determined from this

record

.

Parent Education Weekly Report (PEWR) : This instrument

(see Appendix G), developed by the Florida Model Sponsor

of Project Follow-Through, reports the home visit of each

parent educator on a weekly basis. For purposes of this

study only the first two measures will be utilized. These

indicate the number of visits scheduled (by appointment

with the parent) and the number of visits completed. This

index should reflect the level of parent involvement with

this project element.

Classroom Volunteer Report Form (CRVol) : This instrument

(see Appendix H), developed by the Florida Model Sponsor of

Project Follow-Through, reports the date, length of time,

and type of classroom volunteering of each parent partici-

pant. The frequency of parent participation should provide

an index of parent involvement in this project element.

Data Treatment

Descriptive statistics were utilized to initially

analyze pre and post HISM and SRI measures. The participation
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variables were also analyzed in this manner. These opera-

tions provided base data (means, standard deviations, and

range) for subsequent inferential statistical analysis.

The standard error of correlations, SEr = 1//N-1 , and

the standard error of the difference of means, SE

/a 7 +~^
m

i m 2

2 r 1 2 o a
m i m-

dm

(a = standard error of a mean:m '

ri2 = correlation between the two sets of means), were

derived for each variable to determine the significance of

pre-post change in self-concept and locus of control scores

(Guilford, 19 5G).

A multi- variate analysis procedure developed by

Hotelling (1935, 1936) and referred to as "canonical corre-

lation" was used in this study. Canonical correlation

uses the coefficients of linear compounds to describe the

dependencies between two sets of variables (Morrison, 1976),

This correlation, as suggested by Kerlinger and Pedhazur

(1973) is a multiple regression analysis with k independent

variables and m dependent variables. Through least squares

analysis, two linear composites are formed, one for indepen-

dent variables, Xj , and one for the dependent variables, Yn

.

The correlation between these two composites is the canoni-

cal correlation, Re. The square of the canonical correla-

tion, Re , is an estimate of the variance shared by the two

composites

.

In canonical correlation analysis, two or more vari-

ables, the dependent variables, are partitioned from the
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matrix for canonical correlation analysis. The first

subscript of each X stands for rows (subjects, cases) and

the second subscript for columns (variables, tests, items).

The broken vertical line partitions the matrix into the K

independent and the n-k dependent variables. The variables

are intercorrelated and a correlation or R matrix is formed

Table 3.1. Basic Raw Data Matrix for Canonical Correlation
Analysis 3

Cases
Independent
Variables

Dependent
Variables

11 "12 •

X X
21 2 2

. X

. X

Ik

2k

X
l(k+1) • '

- X
in

X
2(k+l) .X

2n

X X
Ml N2

X
Nk N(k+l)

" . X
Nn

N - number of cases; k = number of independent variables
n = total number of variables.

Source . Kerlinger, F. N. and Pedhaeur, E. J. Multiple
re gression in behavioral research . Atlanta: Holt,
Rinehart and Winston, Inc. , 1973, p. 343.

The four partitions of the correlation matrix are indicated

in this way:
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11 12

R =

'21 22

where R = the whole correlation matrix of the K+(n-k)

variables; R , = the correlation of the k independent vari-

ables; R„_ = the correlations of the n-k dependent vari-

ables; R, „ = the correlations between the independent and

dependent variables; R = the transpose of R, „ (Kerlinger

and Pedhazur, 1973) .

The intercorrelated variables are similarly partitioned

as shown in Table 3.2 and indicated by the broken lines.

The correlation between composites of independent and depen-

dent variables is the canonical correlation. Its square

2
R represents the variance shared by the two composites.

According to Darlington, Weinberg, and Walberg (1973),

canonical variate analysis answers these questions:

1. What is the minimum number of traits that

would have to be controlled or' partialled

out in order to eliminate all important

linear relations between sets X and Y?

2. What is the nature of those traits?

More than one source of common variance can be iden-

tified and analyzed. The method systemmat ically extracts

the first and largest source of variance, and the canonical



Table 3.2. Partitioned Correlation Matrix for Canonical
Correlation Analysis 3

'10

Independent
Variables

Dependent
Variables

Independent
Variables

Dependent
Variables

k+1

r r
21 22

'kl
P
k2

(k+l)l

. k k+1

Ik

2k

kk

(k+Dk

l(k+l)
•

2 (k+1)

In

2n

k(k+l) • • 'ki

(k+D(k + l) " (k + 1);

nk n (k+1 )
' ' nn

k - number of .independent variables; n = total number of
variables

.

Source . Kerlinger, F. N. and Pedhazur, E. J. Multiple
re gression in behavioral research Atlanta: Holt, Rinehart
and Winston, Inc., 1973, p. 344.
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correlation coefficient is an index of the relation between

the two sets of variables based on this source of variance.

The next largest source of variance, independent of the

first source of variance, is extracted and analyzed. The

second canonical correlation coefficient, which is smaller

than the first, is an index of the relation between the two

sets of variables due to this second source of variance

(Kerlinger and Pedhazur, 1973). The number of nonzero

canonical correlations is termed the number of canonical

relations between sets X and Y. This number cannot exceed

the number of variables in the smaller set (Darlington et

al., 1973). The most widely used significance test on the

number of canonical relations is Bartlett's (1938) chi-square

approximation to the distribution of Wilk's lambda. This

test, though conservative, can be regarded as highly accurate

for sample sizes of N above 50 (Darlington et al., 1973).

Canonical correlation does yield weights which can be

interpreted as regression weights. These weights, however,

are the weakest link in the analysis process and must there-

fore be interpreted with great caution (Morrison, 1976).

This study used the four factor scores of the pre-HISM

and a fifth measure from the pre-SRI locus of control instru-

ment as independent variables. These five independent

variables were correlated to the four participation measures

which served as dependent variables. Existing significant
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relationships were established and recorded. Next, the

pre-HISM and pre-SRI variables and the four participation

variables were held constant as independent variables.

Change scores in the HISM and SRI served as dependent vari-

ables. The canonical correlation analysis was then utilized

again to detect any unique variance attributable to the

participation variables. This was supported through the

use of an additional canonical correlation between pre-HISM

and pre-SRI measures with change scores in the same measures.

The results provided inferential statistical data between

the testing and participation variables of this study.



CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

The purpose of this study was to examine the nature

of the relationship between selected parent participation

activities in the school system and parent self-concepts

and measures of internal-external locus of control. The

results presented in this chapter are addressed to the

questions presented in Chapter I. Descriptive statistics

were generated to answer questions 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 7.

Multivariate analyses were used to examine the relationships

among sets of variables and were required by questions 6

and 8.

Question 1: What: is the nature of the measured
self-concept and locus of control of
lower socio-economic parents prior to
their participation in this study?

Descriptive statistics were generated for each of the

four HISM Factors as well as the SRI score. Means and

standard deviations for each of these variables are provided

in Table 4.1 and 4 . 3, with variance distributions provided

in Figure 4.1.

Factor 1 of the pre-HISM self-concept scale, Inter-

personal Adequacy, contained 14 questions scaled 1-5 with

the most positive response being a 5. A maximum score

would be 70, a minimum score, 14, and a neutral response

would be 42. The mean score for Factor 1 was 56.9 2 with

43
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an individual item mean score of 4.06, indicating a sample

response in the upper, or most positive, quartile of pos-

sible responses. The standard deviation for Factor 1 was

9.22. Sample items for this factor included such questions

as "I like to work with others " and "I feel at ease,

comfortable inside myself."

Factor 2, with items such as "I liked school " and

"I get along well with teachers," was labeled Teacher-School

and was measured through responses to 10 questions. The

score was reversed and, therefore, one became the most

positive response. Since the factor consisted of the sum

on ten items, a maximum score would be 10, a minimum score

50, and the neutral response score would be 30. The sample

mean was 21.54 with an individual item mean of 2.15. This

was a positive response in the upper-middle quartile of

possible responses. The standard deviation for the 61 com-

plete data sets was 8.46.

Fre-HISM Factor 3 contained six questions with items

such as "I like the way I look." This factor labeled

Personal Appearance had a maximum score of 30, a minimum

score of 6, and a neutral response score of 18. The sample

and individual item means were 22.51 and 3.75, respectively,

and indicated a positive participant response in the upper-

middle quartile of possible responses. The standard devia-

tion for this factor was 4.90.

Factor 4 of the HISM scale, labeled Competence,

reflected the parent's feelings of academic or intellectual
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ability as well as general language and academic adequacy.

This factor contained such items as "I'm very good at

speaking before a group " and "I write well," and consisted

of 6 question:-; on the reversed scale. The maximum score

was, therefore, 6, the minimum score, 30, and the neutral

response score, IS. The mean prescores for sample and

individual items were 2 0.43 and 3.40. This lower-middle

quartile response was the only negative response of pre-

measures on the HISM Scale. The standard deviation for

this factor was 3.39.

The pre-SRI (Locus of Control) mean for 61 responses

was 8.46, and the standard deviation was 3.92. Of 29

questions, 2 3 specific responses were tabulated with

indicating internal locus of control and 1 indicating

external locus of control, with a possible range of to 23.

The neutral response score or midpoint lay between scores

of 11 and 12. Participants chose between alternative

statements such as "What happens to me is my own doing,"

or "Sometimes I feel that I don't have enough control over

the directions my life is taking."

Project participants responded in the upper quartile

of possible responses for Factor 1, Interpersonal Adequacy,

of the HISM self-concept scale, and upper-middle quartile

for Factor 2, Teacher-School, and Factor 3, Personal

Appearance. A negative response in the lower-middle quartile

was exhibited on HISM Factor 4, Competence. The pre-SRI
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response for these lower socio-economic parents was below

the neutral response score, an internal measure of locus

of control

.

Question 2: Do lower socio-economic parents exhibit
negative measures on each of four
factors of a self-concept scale?

Responses indicated that the sample exhibited a

positive attitude in the self-concept factor of Interpersonal

Adequacy- The mean score of 56.92 and standard deviation

of 9.22, with a possible maximum score of 70, indicated a

strong positive response. A comparative pre-intervention

sample of Parent Education Project mothers (Gordon, 196 8)

responded with a mean of 60.75 and a standard deviation of

12.8 (Table 4.2).

Project participants also responded with positive

measures on Factor 2, Teacher-School. The sample mean of

21.54 lay in the upper-middle quartile of responses. The

standard deviation for this factor was 8.46. Parent

Education Project mothers were not scored for this factor,

but a test-retest reliability group of working mothers

with a sample size of 34 scored a mean of 14.94 and a

standard deviation of 4.2. Follow Through parents were much

less positive about their relationship with teachers and

school

.

Factor 3, or the Personal Appearance Factor, of the

HISM scale produced a positive premeasure for the lower
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socio-economic parents of this study. The sample mean

of 22.51 out of a maximum score of 30 was also in the

upper-middle quartile of possible responses. This compared

to a 2 5.52 sample mean for Parent Education Project matters

and again indicated a less positive response for participants

of this study. The reliability sample had a mean of 28.09,

a very high response. The standard deviations for each

group were as follows: 1) Reliability sample, 6.6; 2)

Parent Education Project Sample, 7.1; and 3) follow Through

parents of this study, 4.90.

Factor 4 , Competence, revealed the only negative

response mean on the pre-HISM measure. The mean of 20.43

was in the lower-middle quartile of possible responses.

This compared with the Parent Education sample mean of 2 3.57.

The standard deviation of this study, 3.39, indicated less

variance than the Parent Education standard deviation of

4.4.

In summary, parent participants of this study exhibited

positive responses on three measures of a self-concept

scale, Factor 1, Interpersonal Adequacy, Factor 2, Teacher-

School, and Factor 3, Personal Appearance. The only

negative response for these parents was on pre-HISM Factor

4 , Competence

.

Question 3: Do lower socio-economic parents
exhibit an external measure on a
locus of control scale?
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With the neutral response score of 11.5 on the SRI

scale, the pre-SRI mean of 8.46 for this sample indicated

that project participants were internal on a measure of

locus of control. This compared very favorably with

the population mean of 8.34 established by Rotter (1966)

in a series of nine studies with over 3000 participants.

In contrast, Parent Education Project Mothers (Table 4.3)

exhibited mean scores of 10.26, a more external measure.

Question 4: What is the nature of parent partici-
pation in the following four selected
activities: 1) Policy Advisory
Committee Meetings; 2) Policy Advisory
Committee Activities; 3) Classroom
Volunteering; and 4) Home Visitations?

As Table 4.3 indicates, monthly PAC meetings were

attended an average of 1.64 times during the project period

of nine months. The dispersion of scores indicated by the

standard deviation of 2.45 was relatively small. PAC

activities, though more numerous than PAC meetings, were

attended at an even poorer' rate of 0.80 times with a

standard deviation of 2.47. Parent part icipation in PAC

meetings and activities was not mandatory for project par-

ticipation .

Classroom volunteering occurred an average of

3.9 3 times during the project year 1 reflecting greater

participation in this activity. The increased standard

deviation of 8.26 for this variable also indicated a greater

variance in the amount of parent participation in this

project activity.
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The mean number of visits scheduled for home visita-

tions was 26.98 of a possible 30 visits with the number of

visits completed averaging 24.61. This high percentage of

completion, 91.7, was to be expected since participation in

this basic program element was mandatory. The standard

deviations of 3.44 and 3.96 for both visits scheduled and

visits completed were relatively small.

Project participation varied greatly with the highest

participation measured in the home visitation and lower

participation in classroom volunteering, PAC meetings and

PAC activities.

Question 5: Will parent participation be most
frequent in the basic program element
of Home Visits and become successively
less frequent in Parent Advisory
Committee Meetings, PAC activities
and least frequent in Classroom
Volunteering?

In this simple frequency comparison, results indicated

that parent participation in the Pome Visits was by far

the most frequently attended activity. Classroom Volunteering

though relatively infrequent, was the second most attended

activity. Parent Advisory Committee Meetings were in-

frequently attended with the mean participation at the

very low rate o! only 1.6 4 times. This, however, was

greater than parent participation in PAC Activities which

averaged less than once per person during the project period.

Question 6 : What Factors of parent self-concept
and measure of internal-external locus
of control can individually and in
combination predict the type and/or
frequency of parent participation in the
four selected participation activities?
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In order to determine significant relationships

between the measures of self-concept and locus of control

with four participation variables, the multivariate analysis

of canonical correlation developed by Kerlinger and Pedhazur

(1973) was used. The five self-concept and locus of

control variables were partitioned as independent from

the four dependent variables of participation. Table 4.4

lists the results of this analysis which indicated that

there were no canonical correlations that reached the .05

level of significance. This process systematically extracted

the first and largest source of variance, in this case,

Classroom Volunteering. The canonical correlation coef-

ficient, 0.93, was an index of the relation between the

two sets of variables based on this source of variance.

The largest source of variance among the dependent variables

was pre-HISM Factor 3, with a coefficient of -1.20. The

significance of this relationship was only 0.29; therefore,

no canonical correlation reached the .05 level of signi-

ficance. The relationship described above was, however,

the first non-significant canonical correlation. The

results of this analysis indicated an absence of a suitable

attitudinal predictor for project participation from among

the selected variables.

Question 7: What is the nature of the pre/post
change in measures of self-concept
and locus of control after partici-
pation in this study?
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Using the number of complete data sets for project

participants (N=61), the standard error of correlations

(SE = 1// N-l of 1.28) was derived to determine the signi-

ficance of the relationship between pre and post scores.

Correlations for each change were determined and used in

this discussion. Additionally, the standard error of the

difference of correlated means (SE, -/a 7 +o 2 -2xi?a a )dm mi m^- mi m 2

was determined for each factor to investigate the significance

of any pre-post change. Z scores were also determined for

each factor (Z = M,-M /SE. ), and any score greater thani / dm - b

1.96 was estimated to be significant at the .05 level

(Guilford, 19 56).

Project participants responded less positively on

HISM Factor 1 post scores than on previous pretest scores

(Table U.l). The means changed from 56.92 to 55.79 or a

difference of -1.13. The correlation of these scores,

r = .21, was within two standard error units from the mean

and was, therefore, not significant at the .05 level. Using

the formula SE
dm

o 2 + a 2 to determine the standard
m i m 2

error of these uncorrelated means, SE, was equal to 1.31dm ^

which yielded a Z score of .86. This indicated that the

pre-post change for Factor 1 was not significant.

The pre-HISH Factor 2 mean was 21. 5U as compared to

the post score of 21.87. This less positive response on

the reversed scale amounted to a difference of .33. The

correlation between these two scores was . 39, which indicated



that the pre-post factor relationship was significant at

the .05 level. The standard error of the difference of

these correlated means was 1.14 and the Z ratio was -.29.

This was within 1.96 standard error units, therefore, the

pre-post change of Factor 2 was not significant.

Responses on post-HISM Factor 3 were also less positive

than responses on the pretest. The post score mean of

2 2.11 compared to 2 2.51, or a difference of .40. The cor-

relation between pre-post scores was .59 which placed the

relationship well within the .05 significance level. The

standard error of the difference between means was .57

and the derived Z score equal to .70. This pre-post change

was also not significant at the .05 level.

HISM Factor 4 was the only self-concept score to

increase during the project period. The postscore mean

of 19.72 increased .71 from the pretest score of 20.43.

This factor also had the highest correlation of means

i
1 = .63 which meant that the pre-post factor relationship

was significant at the .05 level. The pre-post change of

Factor 4 was also significant. The standard error of the

difference between means (SE^ ) was .35 and the Z ratio
dm

equal to 2.03. This Z score was greater than the 1.96

units required for significance.

Fost-SRI responses also increased in internality,

moving from a mean prescore of 8.85 to a postscore mean

of 7.93. The difference of .92 was almost an entire point



on the scale. The pre-post factor relationship was

significant with the high correlation of means of .67. The

standard error of the difference between means was .41

which yielded a Z score of 2.24. The pre-post change for

the SRI locus of control measure was, therefore, significant

at the .05 level.

In summary, there were no significant pre-post changes

in HISM Factor 1, Interpersonal Adequacy, HISM Factor 2,

Teacher-School, and HISM Factor 3, Personal Appearance.

There were, however, significant, positive pre-post changes

for HISM Factor 4, Competence, and the SRI locus of control

scale

.

Question 8: What is the nature of the relationship
between the four selected parent partic-
ipation activities and pre-post change
in the measures of self-concept and locus
of control?

Four of the five preattitudinal measures were

significantly related to postscore change. In order to

determine whether or not any of the participation activities

of the project were related to this change, the canonical

correlation analysis was again utilized. The participation

variables were added to the preattitudinal scores and

partitioned as independent from the postat titudinal or

dependent variables. Table 4.5 lists the results of this

analysis and indicated that four canonical correlations

existed between the independent and dependent variables

at the .05 level of significance. Significance was
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determined through the use of Bartlett's (1938) Chi-

square approximation to the distribution of the Wilk's

lambda figures.

The canonical variable coefficients were listed for

each of the significant correlations and indicated the

largest source of variance for both independent and dependent

variable sets. The first canonical correlation (Re) deter-

mined was 0.85. As indexed in the first canonical variate

list, the strongest relationship existed between pre-HISM

Factor 4, 0.8 8 and post-HISM Factor 4, 0.79. It was im-

portant to note that the next largest independent variable

source of variance was the inverse relationship indicated

for Visits Completed (-0.60). The strong influence of

the home visitation process was a pattern throughout the

analysis

.

Canonical Variable List 2 confirmed this strong source

of variance with a coefficient of -3.34 for the number of

Visits Completed. This was most highly related to the post-

SRI variable with a coefficient of 0.94. More simply

stated, the more visits completed, the lower more internal

the score on an SRI scale. Also very highly related to

this variance was the number of visits scheduled with a

c o e f f i c ient o f 2 .53.

The canonical correlation analysis having removed

the variance attributable to these first two relationships

produced a third significant correlation (Re = 0.68).



63

This third greatest variance was associated with the

relationship between the number of visits completed, coef-

ficient = -1.07, and post-HISM Factor 3 (-1.16). This

indicated that a direct relationship existed between the

number of home visits completed and the parent attitude

toward personal appearance.

A fourth and final canonical correlation, Re = 0.56,

was extracted and the coefficients of canonical variables

were an index of this variance. The number of home visits

completed was again significantly related, -4.75, to two

dependent variables, post-HISM Factor 4 (-0.24) and post-

SRI (-0.25).

Through the use of the canonical correlation analysis,

significant relationships were indicated between the

number of home visitations and three attitudinal variables,

HISM Factor 3, Personal Appearance, HISM Factor 4, Competence,

and SRI, locus of control. The pre-post change, as deter-

mined for 1 Question 8 of this study, was significant only

for HISM Factor 1 4 and the SRI measure. Therefore, the

number of home visitations was directly and significantly

related to positive change in HISM Factor 4, Competence,

and the SRI locus of control measure.



CHAPTER V

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Summary of the Study

One hundred forty-six lower socio-economic parents

of kindergarten and first grade children, newly enrolled

in Project Follow-Through, Richmond, Virginia, were

selected to participate in this study. Parents were

measured with pre and post self-concept and locus of con-

trol instruments, and their participation in four project

activities was monitored throughout the 1976-77 school year.

Sixty-one complete data sets were available for data analyses.

The relationships between the measured attitudinal and

behavioral variables were analyzed, and the results

repot' tod in Chapter IV.

When interpreting the results of this study, certain

cautions should be noted. Conclusions and generalizations

should be restricted to similar socio-economic groups.

The self-report nature of the self-concept and locus of

control scales may not have accurately reflected the real

behavior- and beliefs of the project participants. Reactive

and testing threats to validity may have existed due to the

fact that such testing was mandatory for project participation.
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Parent participation was also measured only by the

programmed activities of the Florida model of Follow-

Through and recorded only by the frequency of participa-

tion. More positive participation may have been exhibited

in other areas significantly related to the results of

this study. No attempt was made to isolate the many

variables effective in the lives of these participants,

conditions which would not only be relevant to any study

of this nature, but would possibly be significantly

related to its results. Additionally, the number of com-

plete data sets suffered an undesirable attrition. This

number, however, reached the very acceptable ratio of 4

to 1, data sets to variables.

The statistical procedures utilized in this study,

in particular, the multivariate analyses of canonical

correlation, were the most appropriate and effective means

for analysis and interpretation of the results. Appropriate

levels of significance were reached, and therefore, the

conclusions drawn from this study are offered as valid

interpretations

.

Conclusions

Based on the results of this investigation, the fol-

lowing conclusions were established:

1. Project participants exhibited positive.

preattitudinal self-concept scores on three
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factors: 1) Interpersonal Adequacy,

2) Teacher-School, and 3) Personal Ap-

pearance .

2. Project participants exhibited negative

preattitudinal self-concept scores on the

Factor labeled Competence.

3. Project participation varied greatly

with the individual and the activity with

highest participation measured in the home

visitation and lower participation in class-

room volunteering, PAC meetings, and PAC

activities

.

4. Project participation cannot be predicted

by present HISM and SRI instrumentation.

5. Pretest measures of self-concept and locus

of control were significantly related to

posttest scores on the same measures with

the exception of HISM Factor 1, Interpersonal

Adequacy

.

6. Significant pre-post change of self -concept

and locus of control measures occurred only

for HISM Factor 4, Competence, and the SRI

scale.

7. The number of home visits completed was

consistently and significantly related to

positive change in the posttest self -concept



Factor of Competence and in the post

locus of control score.

8. Project participation was significantly

related to positive change in the posttest

self-concept and locus of control scores.

Recommendations

The following recommendations were developed to

improve and further direct research in the study and evalua-

tion of parent education and parent involvement in the

school system:

1. The home visitation process, a parent

participation variable determined to be

significantly related to positive change

in self-concept and locus of control

measures, should be further developed

in order to maximize its effective rela-

tionship with parent attitudinal variables.

2. Parent education programs should include

additional parent participation activities

which are significantly related to positive

self-concept and locus of control develop-

ment.

3. Parent participation variables such as

classroom volunteering and parent advisory
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council meetings or activities, which

have been determined in this study not

to be related to positive self-concept

development, should be restructured or

investigated to determine their relation-

ship with other variables.

4

.

Further research should determine the

nature of the relationship between environ-

mental variables (i.e., age, state of

employment, family membership profile,

etc.) and parent self-concept development.

5. Further research should investigate the

relationship between parent participation

in the school system and child achievement

.

6. Longitudinal studies should be developed

to determine the relationship between

selected parent participation activities

and parent self -concept and locus of

control measures.

7. Staffing and program administration of

parent education projects should at all

times reflect positive self -concepts

and locus of control in their interaction

with project participants.

8. Further research should determine the relative

merit of specific components of national parent
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education models and synthesize these components

in order to provide the most effective model

for parent involvement in the school system.
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APPENDIX A

DEPARTMENT OE HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE
OEFICE OE EDUCATION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 2 0202

June 17, 19 7 6

Our Reference: CEP/Division of Follow Through
Administrative Memorandum #61

MEMORANDUM TO PROJECT DIRECTORS AND PAC CHAIRMEN

SUBJECT: NEW INCOME POVERTY GUIDELINES

In selecting children eligible to be included in the new
group of entering children funded by Follow Through for the
1976-77 school year, you should be aware of the new income
poverty guidelines, which are enclosed.

The following definitions, derived mainly from Current Popu -

lation Reports , P-60 No. 91, Bureau of the Census, December
1973, have been adopted for your use with these guidelines.

For the purpose of applying the guidelines to determine
eligibility:

A. INCOME - Refers to total cash receipts before
taxes, from all sources. These include money
wages and salaries before any deductions, but
not including food or rent in lieu of wages.
They include receipts from self-employment or
from own farm or business after deductions
for business or farm expenses. They include
regular payments from public assistance , social
security , unemployment , and workmen '

s
"compen -

sation , strike benefits from union funds
,

veterans' benefits , training stipends, alimony
,

child support and military family allotments
or other regular support from an absent family
member of someone not living in the household;
government employee pensions, private pensions
and regular insurance or annuity payments;
and income from dividends, interest, rents,
royalties, or income from estates and trusts.
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Page 2 - MEMORANDUM TO PROJECT DIRECTORS AND PAC CHAIRMEN

Eor eligibility purposes, income does not refer
to the following money receipts: Any assets
drawn down as withdrawals from a bank, sale of
property, house or car, tax refunds, gifts,
one-time insurance payments or compensation for
injury; also to be disregarded is non-cash income,
such as the bonus value of food and fuel produced
and consumed on farms and the imputed value of
rent from owner-occupied or non-farm housing.

A FARM RESIDENCE - Is defined as any dwelling on
a place of 10 acres or more with $50 or more
annual sales of farm products raised there; or
any place of less than 10 acres having product
sales of $250 or more.

Rosemary C. Wilson
Director, Division of
Follow Through

Enclosure
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APPENDIX B

HOW I SEE MYSELF SCALE

P. E. /Parent Name- City

Child's Name Date

Child's Teacher Collected by

1. Nothing gets me too mad l 2 3 4 5 I get mad easily
and explode

2. I don't stay with things 123^51 stay with some-
and finish them thing til I finish

3. I'm very good at drawing 1 2 3 h 5 I'm not much good
in drawing

4. I don't like to work 12 3^51 like to work with
with others others

5. I wish I wore smaller 1 2 3 4 5 I'm just the right
(taller) height

6. I worry a lot 12 3 4 5 1 don't worry much

7. I wish I could do some- 12 3^5 My hair is nice-
thing with my hair looking

8. Teachers like me 1 2 3 H 5 Teachers don't like
me

9. I've lots of energy 12 3^51 haven't much energy

10. I am ignored at parties 1 2 3 4 5 I am a hit at parties

11. I'm just the right 1 2 3 4 5 I wish I were heavier
weight (lighter)

12. Women don't like me 12 3^5 Women like me a lot

13. I'm very good at 1 2 3 H 5 I'm not much good
speaking before a group at speaking before

a group

74
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Follow Through Project HOW I SEE MYSELF SCALE Page 2

14. My race is pretty 1 2 3 4 5 I wish I were
(good looking) prettier (good)

looking

15. I'm very good in music 12 3^5 I'm not much good
in music

16. 1 get along well with 1 2 3 4 5 I don't get along
teachers with teachers

17- I don't like teachers 12 3^51 like teachers very
much

18. I don't feel at ease, 1 2 3 4 5 I feel very at ease,
comfortable inside comfortable Inside
myself myself

19- I don't like to try new 12 3 4 5 1 like to try new
things things

20. I have trouble control- 1 2 3 4 5 I can handle my
ling my feelings feelings

21. I did well in school 1 2 3 4 5 I didn't do well in
work school work

22. I want men to like me 12 3 4 5 1 don't want men
to like me

23. I don't like the way I 1 2 3 4 5 I like the way I look
look

24. I don't want other 1 2 3 4 5 I want other women
women to like me to like me

25. I'm very healthy 1 2 3 4 5 I get sick a lot

26. I don't dance well 1 2 3 4 5 I'm a very good
dancer

27. I write well 1 2 3 4 5 I don't write well

28. I like to work alone 12 3 4 5 1 don't like to
work alone

29. I use my time well 12 3 4 5 1 don't know how
to plan my time

30. I'm not much good at 1 2 3 4 5 I'm very good at
making things with my making things with
hands my hands



Follow Through Project HOW I SEE MYSELF SCALE Page 3

31. 1 wish I could do some- 1

thing about my skin

32. School was never in- 1

teresting to me

3 3 • I cl o n ' t d o my housewo r k 1

well

3^. I'm not as smart as the 1

others

35- Men like me a lot 1

36. My clothes are not as 1

I'd like

37. I liked school 1

38. I wish I were built 1

like others

39- I don't read well 1

'40. I don't learn new 1

things easily

2 3 ^ 5 My skin is nice-
looking

2 3^5 When I was in
school It was
interesting to me

2 3^5 I do a good job at
housework

2 3 [
< 5 I'm smarter than

most of the others

2 3^5 Men don't like me

2 3 '4 5 My clothes are nice

2 3 'I 5 I didn't like school

2 3 *4 5 I'm happy with the
way I am

2 3 ' 5 I read very well

2 3 J
4 5 I learn new things

easily

Developed by Ira J. Gordon, Director Institute for
Development of Human Resources, College of Education, University
of Florida, Gainesville, Florida 32601



APPENDIX C
REPORT ON THE REFACTORING OF THE HISM 1

The original factor scores had been based on the high

school version or the How I See Myself Scale, and we felt

that with some of the items changed, and with adults as

respondents, these scores might not be the most accurate and

useful. Therefore, a refactoring of the revised HISM Scale

for parents was performed on '.he data from 2,053 parents

from the 1969-70 pretest administration.

All 40 items were correlated with each other, and various

statistical operations were performed to group those items

which related highest with each other. Four such groups,

or factors, emerged.

Factor one was the most stable. It was named Inter-

personal Adequacy and consisted of the following test items:

2 I stay with things until I finish them.

4 I like to work with others.

12 Women like me a lot.

17 I like teachers very much.

18 I feel at ease, comfortable inside myself.

19 I like to try new things.

20 I can handle my feelings.

23 I like the way I look

24 I want other women to like me.

32 Housework is very interesting.

77



33 I do a good job at housework.

38 I am happy with the way I am

39 I read very well

'10 I learn tiew things easily.

With a few changes this factor is very similar to

that extracted with childrens ' scores.

The second factor appears to be a combination of the

Teacher-School, the Physical Adequacy, and the factor which

appeared for males only, Boys-Social, on the high school

norms. It consists of the following:

8 People like me.

9 I've lots of energy.

16 I get along well with teachers.

21 I did well in school work.

22 I want men to like me.

25 I'm very healthy.

27 I write well.

2 9 I use my time well.

35 Men like me a lot.

37 I liked school.

This cluster of scores Is not easily named. After

inspection, it lias been tentatively labeled Social-Male

because of items 22 and 35- In this respect, it differs

from the first factor.

Factor three is clear and stable. It is the Personal

Appearance factor consisting of items:
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7 My hair is nice looking.

1 [
\ My face is pretty (good looking).

23 I like the way I look.

31 My skin is nice looking.

36 My clothes are nice.

38 I'm happy with the way I am (built).

Factor four is labeled Competence . The items which load

on this factor are:

13 I'm very good at speaking before a group.

15 I'm very good in music.

21 I did well in school work.

27 I write well.

3^ I'm smarter than most of the others.

39 I read very well.

This factor seems to reflect the parent's feelings of

academic or intellectual ability, and combines items from

the previously all-male high school factor, Language Adequacy,

and the general Academic Adequacy factor (items 21, 3^1, 39).

This factor structure seems to be sound on the face of

it, and we are now going to score the 1969-70 HISM using

these four factors. We will also score the 1970-71 data on

these

.

An interim report from Ira J. Gordon and Harris Jaffee to
Florida Parent Education Follow Through and Head Start
Planned Variation personnel.



APPENDIX D

SOCIAL REACTION INVENTORY

P. E. /Parent Name

Child's Name

.City

Date

Child's Teacher Collected bv

I Mo r e Strongl y Bel ieve That :

1. a. Children get into trouble because their parents punish
them too much.

b. The trouble with most children today is that their
parents are too easy with them.

2. a. Many of the unhappy things in people's lives are
partly due to bad luck.

b. People's troubles result from the mistakes they make.

3- a. One of the biggest reasons why we have wars is
because people don't take enough interest in govern-
ment .

b. There will always be wars, no matter how hard people
try to prevent them.

4. a. In the long run people get the respect they deserve
in this world.

b. It is the sad truth that an individual's worth often
passes without being recognized no matter how hard
he tries

.

5. a. The idea that teachers are unfair to students
is "hot air.

"

b. Most students don't realize how much their grades are
influenced by accident or chance.
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Follow Through Project SOCIAL REACTION INVENTORY Page 2

6. a. Without the right breaks one cannot be a good and
able leader.

b. Able people who fail to become leaders have not
taken advantage of their opportunities.

7- a. No matter how hard you try, some people just don't
like you.

b. People who can't get others to like them, don't
understand how to get along with others.

8. a. What a person is born with plays the biggest part in
determining what they are like.

b. It is one's experiences in life which determine what
they are like.

9- a. I have often found that what is going to happen will
happen.

b. Putting trust in fate has never turned out as well
for me as making a plan to take a certain course of
action

.

10. a. In the case of the well prepared student there is
hardly ever such a thing as an unfair test.

b. Many times test questions tend to be so different
from class work, that studying is really a waste of
time

.

11. a. Becoming a success is a matter of hard work, luck
has little or nothing to do with it.

b. Getting a good job depends mainly on being In the
right place at the right time.

12. a. The average citizen can have an influence in govern-
ment p] ans .

b. This world is run by a few people in power, and there
is not much the little guy can do about it.

13- a. When I make plans, I am almost certain that I can
make them work.

b. It is not always wise to plan too far' ahead because
many things turn out to be a matter of good or bad
luck anyhow.



82

Follow Through Project SOCIAL REACTION INVENTORY Page 3

14. a. There are certain people who are just no good.

b. There is some good in everybody.

15- a. In my case, getting what I want has little or nothing
to do with luck.

b. Many times we might just as well decide what to do
by tossing a coin.

16. a. Who gets to be the boss often depends on who was
lucky enough to be in the right place first.

b. Getting people to do the right thing depends upon
being able, luck has little or nothing to do with it.

17- a. As far as world affairs are concerned, most of us
are pushed around by forces we can neither under-
s t an d , n o r c o n t r o 1

.

b. By taking an active part in government and social
affairs the people can control world events.

18. a. Most people don't realize the point to which their
lives are controlled by accident and chance.

b. There is really no such thing as "luck."

19- a. One should always be willing to admit his mistakes.

b. It is usually best ^-o coven' up one's mistakes.

20. a. It is hard to know whether or not a person really
likes you.

b. How many friends you have depends upon how nice a
person you are.

21. a. In the long run the bad things that happen to us are
made up For by the good ones.

b. Most troubles are the result of lack of know-how,
lack of knowledge, being lazy, or all three.

22. a. With enough effort we can clean up dirty government.

b. It is difficult for people to have much control
over the things government leaders do in office.



Follow Through Project SOCIAL REACTION INVENTORY Page 4

23. a. Sometimes I can't understand how teachers arrive
at the grades they give.

b. The harder I study, the better grades I get.

2 [
\ . a. A good leader expects people to decide for them-

selves what they should do.

b. A good leader makes It clear to everybody what
t h e i r ,j o b s are.

25. a. Many times I feel that I have little influence over
the tilings that happen to me.

b. It is Impossible for me to believe that chance or
luck plays an important part in my life.

26. a. People arc lonely because they don't try to be friendly

b. There is not much use in trying too hard to please
people--if they like you, they like you.

27- a. There is too much emphasis on athletics in high
school

.

b. Team sports are an excellent way to build character.

28. a. What happens to me is my own doing.

b. Sometimes I feel that I don't have enough control
over the direction my life is taking.

29. a. Most of the time I cannot understand why politicians
behave the way they do.

b. In the long run, the people are responsible for bad
government on a national as well as on a local level.

Adapted by Larry M. Bilker, Institute for Development
of Human Resources, College of Education, University of
Florida, Gainesville, Florida 32601, from Rotter I-E Scale



APPENDIX E

S . R . I . SCORING INSTRUCTIONS

Several Items in the instrument are dummy items and

are not used In scoring.

For each of the below listed items, the indicated

responses (either a or b) are to be considered as ones (l's)

and summed to arrive at a single score for the instrument:

2 a 16 a

3 b 17 a

'l b 18 a

5 b 20 a

6 a 21 a

7 a 22 b

9 a 23 a

10 b 25 a

11 b 26 b

12 b 28 b

13 b 29 a

15 a

Total score range is from to 23.

84



p., h

< 5

H —

- _ . . __ _
s:

EX

1

^ r: is.

85



J
e> w
X 3M
o «
S o
W Eh
CL, <
a, o
< ^
Q
W
H

;j 1( i.iiiS

1 ''I

LXTXJIi
-U r

"tt
-t—

I

I
t

_J

I
I

rtn"

i i

4_uu:
i I

.

—

I
_i

r
!

-J_4-
i

-_l_-

,

hi r
r"T" i"

i— i—

r

- —._

J _ l-

I i

n:
I !

i

I

— !——— r^r~ri~~Z'

VXT±

r

-.

.



IIIJ

i i i I

I-

*""

r'

f "
^

(

P T3 l/) !



REFERENCES

Adkins, P. Parent involvement in the classroom. Journal of
Research and Development in Education , 1975, 8_ (2),
2-6.

Allport, G. Pattern and growth in personality . New York:
Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, 19 36.

Ausubel, D. Psychology of meaningful verbal learning .

New York: Grune and Stratton, 196 3.

Bartlett, M. Further aspects of the theory of multiple
regression. Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical
Society , 1938, 3_4_, 33-40.

~"

Battle, E. The relationship of social class and ethnic
group to the attitudes of internal vs. external
control of reinforcement for children. Master's
thesis, Ohio State University, 1962.

Battle, E., and Rotter, J. Children's feelings of
personal control as related to social class and ethnic
group. Journal of Personality, 1963, 31, 482-490.

Bayley, N., and Schaeffer, E. Correlation of maternal
and child behavior with development of mental ability
Monograph of the Society for Research in Child
Developmen t, 196 0, 2c9 (6).

Bilker, L. Locus of internal-external control expectancy
and expectancy changes among disadvantaged mothers.
Doctoral dissertation. University of Florida, 19 70.

Bradshaw, C. Relationship between maternal behavior and
infant performance in environmentally disadvantaged
homes. Doctoral dissertation, University of Florida,
19 6 8.

Breivogel, W., and Greenwood, G. The school advisory
committee . Gainesville: Florida Educational
Research and Development Council, 1973.

Bronfenbrenner , U. Is early intervention effective?
(Report on longitudinal evaluations of preschool
programs for the Office of Child Development, United
States Department of Health, Education and Welfare).
1974, II.



Brookover, W., Thomas, S., and Patterson, A. Self-concept
of ability and school achievement. Sociology of
Education ", 1964, 3_7, 271-278.

Campbell, R. Community control. Southern Education Report ,

1968, 4, 10-13.

Carew , J. What are effective home learning environments
for the pre-school years? A speech given at an
Institute for Development of Human Resources Conference,
College of i.'ducation, University of Florida, March
29-31,197 6.

Casler, L. The effects of extra tactile stimulation on
a group of institutionalized infants. Genetic
Psychology Monographs , 1965, 137-178.

Coleman, J. Equality of educational opportunit y.
Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 196 6.

Combs, A., and Snygg, D. Individual behavior . (Rev. ed.)
New York: Harper1 and Row Publishers, 195 9.

Combs, A., and Spoer, D. The perceptual organization of
effective counselors. Journal of Counseling
Psychology , 196 3, X (3), 222-226.

Combs, C. Perception and self scholastic underachievement
in the academically capable. The Personnel and
Guidance Journal , 19 64, XLIII (1) , 4 7-51.

Costello, J. (Review and summary of a National Survey of
the Parent-Child Center Program prepared for the
Office of Child Development, United States Department
of Health, Education and Welfare). August, 1970.

Crandall, V., Katkovsky, W., and Crandall, V. Children's
beliefs in their control of reinforcements in intel-
lectual-academic situations. Child Development , 1965,
3_6, 91-109.

Darlington, R. , Weinberg, S., and Walberg, H. Canonical
variate analysis and related techniques. Review of
Educational Research , 1973, 4_3 (4), 433-454.

Davidson, H., and Lang, G. Children's perception of
their teacher's feelings toward them related to self-
perception, school achievement and behavior. Journal
of Experimental Education , 1960,

2J3_ (2), 107-118.



90

Dean, L). Alienation: Its meaning and measurement.
American Sociological Review , 19 61, 4_2 , 7 5 3.

Deutsch, M. The disadvantaged child and the learning
process, In A. H. Passow, (lid.), Education in
Depressed Areas . New York: Columbia University
Press, 1963, 163-179.

Deutsch, M. Facilitating development of the preschool
child: Social psychological perspectives. Merrill
Palmer Quarterly , 1964, 10, 249-263.

Evans, E. Contemporary influences in early childhood
education . New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston,
Inc., 19 75.

Federal Interagency Day Care Requirements. Washington,
D.C.: United States Department of Health, Education
and Welfare, September, 196 8.

Fink, M. Self-concept as it relates to academic under-
achievement. California Journal of Education Research ,

1962 (February), XIII , 57-62.

Franklin, R. Youth's expectancies about internal vs.
external control of reinforcement related to N

variables. Doctoral dissertation, Purdue University,
1963.

Friejo, H., Gordon, I., and Bilker, L. Internal-external
control of expectancy of reinforcement and family
characteristics in disadvantaged homes. Unpublished
report, Institute for Development of Human Resources,
University of Florida, 196 8.

Froebel, F. Mo ther's songs, games and stories. Translated
by Frances and Emily Ford. London: William Rice, 19 7

Goff, R. Problems and emotional difficulties of Negro
children . New York: Bureau of Publications,
Teachers College, Columbia University, 1949.

Goodman, J. Institutional racism: the crucible of black
identity. In J. A. Banks and J. D. Grambs (Eds.),
Black self-concept: Implications for education and
social sciences . New York: McGraw-Hill, 1972.

Gordon, I. A test manual for the How I See Myself Scale,
Gainesville: Florida Educational Research and
Development Council, 1968.



Gordon, I. Early child stimulation through parent educa-
tion (Final report to the Children's Bureau,
Department of Health, Education and Welfare, Grant
No. PHS-R-306). Gainesville, Florida, 1969.

Gordon, I. Parent involvement in compensatory education .

Urbana, Illinois: University of Illinois Press, 1970.

Gordon, I. What are effective home learning environments
for the school years? Paper presented at the Conference
of the Institute for Development of Human Resources,
Gainesville, Florida, March, 1976.

Gordon, I., and Guinagh, B. School performance as a function
of early stimulation (Final report to the Office of
Child Development, Grant //NIH-HEW-OCD-09-C-6 38 ) .

Gainesville: Institute for Development of Human
Resources, University of Florida, December, 1976.

Gore, P., and Rotter, J. A personality correlate of
social action. Journal of Personality, 196 3, 31 , 5 8-64.

Gough , H. Reference handbook for the Cough Adjectives
Check List . Mimeographed, Berkeley, California:
University of California Institute lor Personality
Assessment and Research, 1955.

Grant, C. Age difference in self-concept from early
adulthood to old age. Doctoral dissertation, University
of Nebraska, 196 7.

Gray, S., Klaus, R., Miller, J., and Forrester, B. Before
first grade . New York: Teachers College Press, 1970.

Grotberg, E. (Ed.). Critical issues in research related to
disadvantaged children (Research seminars held under
Office of Economic Opportunity Contract No. 4098).
Princeton, New Jersey: Education Testing Service,
September, 1969.

Guilford, J. Fundamental statistics in psychology and
education . New York: McGraw-Hill, 19 56.

Hartshore, H., and May, H. Studies in the nature of
character'. III: Studies in the organization of
character . New York: MacMillan Co., 1930.

Herman, S. The relationship between maternal variable
scores and infant performance in a Negro experimental
stimulation training population. Doctoral dissertation,
University of Florida, 1970.



Hertzig, M. , Birch, H., Thomas, A., and Mendez, 0. Class
and ethnic differences in the responsiveness of pre-
school children to cognitive demands. Monographs of
the Society for Research in Child Development , 196 8,
33_ (117) , 69.

Hess, R. , Shipman, V., Brophy, J., and Baer, R. Cognitive
environments of urban preschool children . Graduate
School of education, University of Chicago, 1968.

Honig, A. Parent involvement in early childhood education .

Washington, D.C.: National Association for the
Education of Young Children, 1975.

Hotelling, H. The most predictable criterion. Journal of
Educa t ional Psyc hology, 19 3 5, 2_6, 13 9-14 2.

Hotelling, H. Relations between two sets of variates

.

Biometrika, 1936, 28, 321-377.

Jencks, C. Inequality: A reassessment of the effect of
family and schooling in America . New York: Harper
and Row Publishers, 1972.

Karnes, M. Goal: Language development . Springfield,
Massachusetts: Milton Bradley, 1972.

Karnes, M., and Zehrbach, R. Parental attitudes and educa-
tion in the culture of poverty. Journal of Research
and Development in Education , 1975, 8_ (2), 4 4-53.

Kerlinger, F., and Pedhazur, E. Mu ltiple regression in
behavioral research . Atlanta: Holt, Rinehart
and Winston, Inc., 1973.

Kittrell, J. Enriching the preschool experiences of children
from age three: The program. Children , 1968, 15 ,

135-139.

Klaus, R., and Gray, S. The early training project for
disadvantaged children: A report five years after .

Nashville, Tennessee: George Peabody College, 1969.

Koury, R. Personal communication, May 18, 19 77.

Kvaraceus , W. Negro self-concept . New York: McGraw-
Hill, Inc. , 1965

.

Lefcourt, H., and Ladwig, G. The American Negro: A
problem in expectancies . Journal of Personality ,

1965, 1, 377-380.



93

Levenstein, P. Cognitive growth in preschoolers through
verbal interactions with mothers. American Journal
of Orthopsychiatry , 1970, a, 78-81.

Lewis, M. Language, thought, and personality in infancy
and childhood . New York: Basic Books, Inc., 1963.

Lillie, D. The parent in early childhood education.
Journal of Research and Development in Education ,

19 75 , 8_ (2) , 7-13 .

Llabre , M. A factor analytic study of children's self-
concepts in three ethnic groups. Paper presented at
the National Council on Measurement in Education,
New York, April, 19 77.

Loretan, J. Alternatives to intelligence testing. In
R. E. Ebel (Chairman), Proceedings of the 1965 Conference
on Testing Problems . Princeton, Mew Jersey:
Educational Testing Service, 1966.

Mayeske, G. A study of the achievement of our nation's
stud ents . Washington, D.C.: United States Department
of Health, Education and Welfare, 1973.

McCarthy, J. Changing parent attitudes and improving
language and intellectual abilities of culturally
disadvantaged four-year-old children through parent
involvement. Contemporary Education , 1969, UP

,

16 6-16 8.

Morrison, D. Multivariate statistical methods . New York:
McGraw-Hill Book Co., 1976, 259-2 6 3.

Moss, H., and Kagan, J. Report on personal constancy and
change from the Fels longitudinal study. Vita Humana ,

1964.

Hosteller, P., and Moynihan, D. On equality of educational
opportunity . New York: Vintage Books, 1972.

National Survey of the impacts of Head Start centers on
community institutions (Pinal report to Froject Head
Start , Office of Child Development, United States
Department of Education, Contract No. B89-46 38). May,
1970.

Palmer, F. Has compensatory education failed? A speech
given at an Institute for Development of Human
Resources Conference, College of Education, University
of Florida, Gainesville, Florida, March 29-31, 1976.



9 'J

Perkins, H. Factors influencing changes in children's
self-concepts. Child Development , 1958, 2_9, 221-230.

Pestalozzi, J. How Gertrude teaches her children .

Translated by L. Holland and F. Turner, Syracuse.
New York: Bardeen, 1894. First published in German,
1801. Letters IX and X reprinted in W. Kessen (Ed.)
The Child . Mew York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1965.

Phares, F. Internal-external control as a determinant of
amount of social influence exerted. Journal of
Personality and Social Psychology , 19 6 5, 2_ ( 2 ) , 642-647

Piaget, J., and Inhelder, B. The child's perception of
the world . Totowa, New Jersey: Littlefield, Adams
and Company, 196 5.

Purkey , W. The self and academic achievement. Gainesville,
Florida: Fducational Research and Development Council,
1 9 6 7 .

Rheingold, J. The effects of environmental stimulation upon
social and exploratory behavior in the human infant.
In B. Foss (Ed.), Determinants of infant behavior .

New York: Wiley and Sons, 1961, 14 3-177.

Rogers, C. The characteristics of a helping relationship.
The Personnel and Guidance Journal, 1958 (September),
XXXVII ( 1 ) , 6 - 1 6

.

Rotter, J. Generalized expectancies for internal versus
external control of reinforcement. Psychological
Monographs , 19 6 6, _8_0 ( 1 ) .

Samuels, S. An investigation into some factors related
to self -concepts in early childhood from middle and
lower class homes. Doctoral dissertation, Columbia
University, 1969.

Sayegh, Y., and Dennis, W. The effect of supplementary
experiences upon the behavioral development of
infants in institutions. Child Development , 1965,
36, 81-9 0.

"

Scheinfeld, D. On developing developmental families. In
Edith Grotberg (Ed.), Critical issues in research
related to disadvantaged children , Princeton, New
Jersey: Educational Testing Service, September,
1969.

Shaw, M. , and Alves, G. The self-concept of bright
academic underachievers : Continued. The Personnel
and Guidance Journal, 1963 (December), X L 1

1

( 4 )

,

4TJ1-4 3.



Shaw, M. , Edson, K. , and Bell, H. The self-concept of
bright underachieving high school students as
revealed by an adjective check list. The Personnel
and Guidance Journal , 1960 (November), XXXIX (3),
193-196.

Sigel, I. The attainment of concepts. In M. Hoffman and
L. Hoffman (Eds.), Review of child development research,
New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 196 4 7 1, 209-248.

Strodtbeck, F. Family interaction values and achievement.
Talent and Society , D. McClelland (Ed.), New York:
D. Van No strand Co., 1958.

Tocco, T. A mapping of parent-child self-concept transmissioi
in Florida Model Follow Through participants. Doctoral
dissertation, University of Florida, 1970.

Wattenburg, W., and Clifford, C. Relationship of self-
concept to beginning achievement in reading. In G.
Euttgen (Ed.), Childhood education , 196 6, XLIII (1), 58.

Wechsler, J. Improving the self-concepts of academic
underachievers through maternal group counseling.
California Journal of Educational Research , 19 71
(May), 22 (3), 96-103.

Weikart, D. , and Lambie, Dolores Z., Preschool interaction
through a home teaching program. In J. Hellmuth (Ed.),
Disadvantaged child, Seattle: Special Child
Publications, 1968, II, 437-500.

White, B. , Castle, P., and Held, R. Observations on the
development of visually-directed reaching. Child
Developmen t , 19 6 4, 35_, 349-364.

~ """

Willmon, B. Parent participation as a factor in the ef-
fectiveness of Head Start programs. Journal of
Educational Research, 19 6 9, 62, 406-410.



BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

Paul Hamilton Fuller IV was born February 3, 1947, in

DeLand, Florida, attended local schools, and graduated from

DeLand High School in 1965 as Valedictorian. He attended

Davidson College and graduated in August, 1969, from Florida

State University with a B.S. in Business Administration

majoring in advertising and public relations.

Mr. Fuller worked in New York for one year but returned

to Florida and began teaching educable mentally retarded

children. His teaching experience in Volusia and Putnam

counties also included middle school math and science,

secondary business math, and instructor and advisor to

emotionally disturbed children. Mr. Fuller has also served

as Director of Community Education for South Putnam County.

He completed a Master of Education in August, 19 75 from

Stetson University and has worked on a Ph.D. in educational

administration at the University of Florida since that date.

Mr. Fuller received a research assistantship from the

Center for Community Education and the Department of Educational

Administration and has served as the Assistant Evaluation

Coordinator for the Florida Model Sponsor of Project Follow

Through. He is presently serving as Headmaster at Holy

Comforter Episcopal Day School, Tallahassee, Florida.

He is a member of Phi Delta Kappa and the Florida

Association for Community Education.

96



<

I certify that I have read this study and that in my
opinion it conforms to acceptable standards of scholarly
presentation and is fully adequate, in scope and quality,
as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Phillip ~K. Clark, thairma

n

Associate Professor of
Educational Administration

_I certify that I have read this study and that in my
opinion it conforms to acceptable standards of scholarly
presentation and is fully adequate, in scope and quality,
as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

imes L. Wattenbarger
^ofessor of Educationa

'Administration

_I certify that I have read this study and that in my
opinion it conforms to acceptable standards of scholarly
presentation and is fully adequate, in scope and quality,
as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

.-, pS
Robert 0. Stripling
Professor of Counselor
Education



_I certify that I have read this study and that in my
opinion it conforms to acceptable standards of scholarly
presentation and is fully adequate, in scope and quality,
as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

tszL cs£i
Michael Hanes
Associate Professor of General

Teacher Education

This dissertation was submitted to the Graduate Faculty
of the Department of Educational Administration in the
College of Education and to the Graduate Council, and was
accepted as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the
degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

June 1978

Dean, Graduate School



iii§ll
3 1262 08552 95UU


